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April 22, 2005

Mr. Lou Guerra
Executive Policy Specialist
Department of Environmental Protection
P.O. Box 2063
Harrisburg, PA 17105-2063

 
Dear Mr. Guerra:


Council’s Public Participation and Outreach Committee reviewed the draft final “Policy on Public Participation in the Permit Application Review Process” at its meeting on April 19, 2005.  The full Council approved the committee’s recommended comments on the same date, as follows:


Different DEP programs have different permitting and public participation requirements already laid out in regulation.  As a result, there is little consistency in how the department’s many permit programs seek and incorporate public input.  This policy attempts to bring some consistency to how the department seeks and uses public input in the permit application review process, and to encourage staff to better plan for and utilize public input as valuable information in its permit reviews.  We commend the department’s intent and effort in issuing this policy.

· We are pleased to see that the policy encourages early consideration of planning how the public may participate in each permit application review process.  Addressing these concerns in the initial submission of the application will result in a better application and a better review process.  Has the department given consideration to identifying measurable outcomes that might help to achieve this policy? 

· The policy also encourages early public input, including timing the hearings to allow ample time to properly consider public comments before the application is approved or denied (page 5), and seeking to incorporate the public’s concerns in the technical review letter to the applicant (page 4).  We commend and support this kind of early involvement in the decision making process. 

· We are pleased to see that the policy reinforces (Page 6 (D)) that “the department is an objective reviewer of the application and that DEP is an advocate for protecting human health and the environment rather than an advocate of the proposed project or activity.”  Encouraging public input early in the process rather than after a permit decision has been made will support this role; receiving input after even a preliminary decision has been made often places review staff on the defensive about their decision, which is then perceived as advocating the project. 

· Public notice, especially with regard to notification about a permit application, is an ongoing issue.  While the Pennsylvania Bulletin is the publication of record, by itself it is not a satisfactory solution as it is not something most citizens review.  Similarly, while e-Notice is a useful tool for those of us already involved in DEP’s decision making, it cannot be assumed to be a tool to notify currently uninvolved citizens of a proposed activity in their locale.  Council continues to advocate that each program and office identify the most effective means of communicating with their constituents (in addition to what is legally required) with the focus being on the effectiveness, not the ease, of outreach.  Council’s Public Participation and Outreach Committee will continue to look at the public notification issue. 

· Since the “Policy on Public Participation in the Permit Application Review Process” encourages but does not (or cannot) require that a program go beyond legally mandated public participation, the role of the Center for Collaboration and Environmental Dispute Resolution (CEDR) for training and consultation is of critical importance.  We are pleased to see that the policy requires that staff contact CEDR for any project that is likely to be controversial or is expected to generate significant public interest (bottom page 3, top page 4).  The department should strongly encourage staff to undertake the training offered by CEDR.  Has the department given consideration to offering CEDR as a resource to applicants when they are devising their own public participation strategy? 

· The policy indicates that all public hearings should be transcribed.  Assuming this means use of a stenographer, we are concerned about the cost of this requirement, especially given the current budget situation.  Has consideration been given to mechanisms for recovering the cost? 

· We share some of the concerns raised by other commenters regarding public participation in the NPDES and biosolids programs.  While we understand that current practices are established in the regulations for these programs, and are beyond the scope of a policy, we encourage the department to take these comments into consideration as it conducts its currently ongoing program and regulatory reviews and amendments. 

· We also agree that there should be a matrix or flowchart with types of permits and benchmarks for public participation and are pleased to see that the department has agreed to consider the suggestion.

Thank you for this opportunity to review and comment on the draft final policy.  If there are any questions, please contact Sue Wilson at 787-4527.








Sincerely,








Walter N. Heine








Chair

cc:  John Dernbach

 
